WYNDFIELD HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION

FEBRUARY 24, 2010 

ANNUAL MEETING MINUTES

Location:  Jeanne Coffer’s residence
Board Members Present:

Dick Bailey


Jeanne Coffer

Dockey Dickinson

Kenneth Dickinson -- Treasurer

Grayson Hale -- Chairman

Craig Jonson – Secretary (resigned from Board 2/21/2010)

Board Members Absent:

Burke William

Benjamin Blackwell

 (29 residents attended, including Board members.)

Grayson Hale opened the meeting at 7:16 p.m.

There were a total of 24 ballots (attached is a sample ballot/proxy used) collected at the start of this meeting, and this provided the quorum as specified in Article III, Section 4 of the Wyndfield Homeowner’s Association Bylaws.  

Grayson thanked Jeanne Coffer for hosting the annual meeting, and started reviewing the agenda items listed below.

1. 2010 Budget, Financial Situation, and Dues

a. Treasurer’s report:  Kenneth Dickinson reported that as of Jan 1, 2010, the balance of funds for the HOA was $101.30. 

b. Proposed Budget:  Grayson reviewed the proposed HOA budget for 2010 that was outlined in the ballot distributed to the neighborhood several days in advance of the meetings and it includes two recurring monthly bills:  (i) electricity for the light for the entrance sign and (ii) mowing the turf along Six Forks Road.  Funds for neighborhood activities and a small cash reserve are included in the budget.  One item to note is that the land along Six Forks Road is actually NC Department of Transportation land.  This means that Wyndfield is paying to mow the DOT right-of-way.  However, the DOT will only mow on a very infrequent basis (i.e, two times a year), and the east side of Six Forks Road gives an indication of how it would look if we don’t pay for mowing.  Accordingly, we believe it is appropriate to mow since this benefits the whole neighborhood.


The proposed budget:

Draft 2010 Budget (assuming dues increase to $100)
Income:


Dues (Assuming same HOA participation as 2009): 
$5,000
Known Expenses:


Maintenance of turf along Six Forks ($160 x 12):
$1,920

Progress Energy Entrance Lighting (approx. $40 x 12):
$   480
Other Expenses for Neighborhood Activities* and Reserves:
$2,600
Total Expenses:




$5,000

*Activities would include items such as neighborhood BBQ, holiday party, ice cream social, easter egg hunt, condolence flowers, welcome baskets, etc).  

Grayson reminded everyone that the HOA annual dues have been $50.00 since this neighborhood was started in the 1970s, and that $50 in 1975 was equivalent to almost $200 today.  He reviewed the proposed resolution that was going to be put up for a vote:

“RESOLVED, that the annual HOA dues for calendar year 2010 and each year thereafter will be $100 and, further, that Article XV of the HOA’s bylaws shall be amended to reflect such change in dues.”
Grayson mentioned that some neighborhood projects in the past (i.e. yard debris collection) had been expensive (about $1,400) and that dues collections were very light in some years.    He also asked for neighbor’s feedback on the budget, the resolutions, and the proposed dues.

Several questions, comments, and one motion followed:

Q:  If there is poor participation of homeowners paying the HOA dues, is there a plan to make dues mandatory?

A:  No.  Grayson mentioned that the HOA would need to be placed under the NC Planned Community Act in order to be able to levy dues and this would require the approval of substantially all of the neighborhood.  There is no plan to do so.

Q:  Has there been a diligent effort to collect dues?   Person to person collections may be more productive.   

Comment from a meeting attendee:  Raising dues penalizes those that pay as those who don’t pay get the benefits without paying.  It would be good to get more residents involved, with active participation and paying dues.  

Comment from a meeting attendee:  Maybe have a donation or entrance fee for the various events to help cover community events.

Comment from a meeting attendee:  Consider going to people that haven’t paid dues, and see if we can get more participation.  

Grayson then facilitated a discussion on proposed activities that the HOA could sponsor.

Comment from a meeting attendee:  The HOA has been somewhat silent about events and activities, and it isn’t clear what the HOA has been doing.  

Response:  Grayson (and others) mentioned that upcoming events would increase the HOA’s visibility and might result better HOA dues participation.  

Motion:  Tucker Mann asked for a motion to vote on the dues increase.  The motion was seconded.  Ballots were handed out to HOA members so they could vote, if they had not done so previously. 

Per the Bylaws, a two-thirds majority of voting members of the HOA is needed to pass the resolution (Article XV, Section 1).  Accordingly, 35 dues paying members must vote for the dues increase for it to pass.  Craig counted the ballots and found 26 for and 8 against, which included ballots delivered to Grayson prior to the meeting.  

2. Volunteers:  Grayson mentioned the need for residents to help organize and run community events.  If you would like to help, please contact Grayson or any Board member.

3. Committees:  

a. Architectural:  Grayson asked for volunteers to help with the Architectural Committee.  Burke Williams is the Board member on the committee, and Jonathan Wolk volunteered to be on the committee.  Residents interested in being on the Architectural Committee should contact Burke or any Board member.

b. Nominating Committee:  Grayson asked for volunteers to staff a Nominating Committee consisting of one board member and two non-board members.  This committee would find Wyndfield residents willing to serve on the Board.  He asked that residents contact him if they are interested in helping.  There were no volunteers at the meeting. 

4. Lighting and Community Watch:  Grayson mentioned the emails that were sent around by neighbors about suspicious vehicles in the neighborhood late at night and was pleased with residents sharing information for the benefit of the neighborhood.  Craig Jonson had met with Tony Ferguson of Progress Energy to discuss the options of what lights could be installed in Wyndfield I and II, and how those extra lights would be paid for.  The most economical place for a light to be added is where a transformer currently exists.  Based on the maps of Wyndfield I and II, there are some transformers at both ends of Allison Drive, and transformers at both ends of Cross Creek.  If no transformer exists, there is a fee of about $1,800 to run a cable from an existing transformer to the new location, and any drilling under a driveway would cost $1,200 per driveway.  There would also be a monthly charge for the new transformer.  So adding a new transformer and light will be costly.  There were two ways to pay for the additional lighting:  Either all of the Wyndfield households would need to approve the additional lamps and the additional cost would be distributed among all residents on the monthly Progress Energy bill.  Or, the HOA could accept the additional expense of the new lights and pay for it from HOA funds.  Tucker Mann mentioned that the developer of Wyndfield would have worked out an agreement with Progress Energy (then Carolina Power & Light) to have a light for every 5 lots (or thereabouts).  

If a Wyndfield resident wants to add additional lighting near their home, they should first talk with their neighbors to see if they want additional lighting and then contact any Board member to work on a plan for this work.  The board has no plans to pursue additional lights at this time.

Community Watch was discussed and the general consensus was that no official Community Watch program was needed.  Some residents mentioned that solicitors have been very aggressive, and the recommendation was made to call police.

If any resident notices unusual or suspicious activities, please call 911 and let the Wake County Sherriff’s department respond.

5. Governing Documents of the Neighborhood:

Grayson mentioned that the Wyndfield Bylaws are not clear on some items such as size of the Board, how elections are conducted, etc.   The documents need to be cleared up, but still keep the spirit of the existing bylaws.  This will be an ongoing project and will involve neighborhood feedback and approval.  Grayson mentioned that the Bylaws are not filed of record but do govern the HOA’s operations.  Also, the restrictive covenants on file at the Wake County Register of Deeds office are legally enforceable.  

6. Items From the Floor/Open Discussion :
Next, Grayson opened the floor for discussion on any topic with the following questions and discussion occurring:

Q:  Are there any plans for an Easter Egg hunt?   

A:  Parents could organize this event.   Events such as this should be organized from someone within the neighborhood.   

Q:  What about sending out a questionnaire to the neighborhood to find out what residents want to do as far as activities and improvements?    

A:  This is a good idea and something the Board will look into.  

The Board is interested in determining whether email is an acceptable form of communication (for those residents who the board knows doesn’t have email, the board distributes hard copy of all communication).  Anne Sprague stated that in the past she asked residents to let her know how best to reach them (she has been very helpful in helping to find the most effective way to communicate).

Comment from an attendee:  The neighborhood website is using a free site and Anne Sprague is using it to post Minutes, Covenants, and neighborhood events (thank you Anne!).  A blogger site could be started as an informational site and may be easier to navigate.  Someone mentioned that a Facebook page could be organized for Wyndfield as well.  Facebook can also control access to the page, and this could be a good too.  No one volunteered to administer a Facebook page.

Q:  What caused the entrance signs to be moved?  

A:  Melissa Loudon discussed how there were several maps (County and Dept. of Transportation versions) and the sign on the south side of Wyndfield was built on DOT land because there is a different setback for the right of way as compared to the north side of Wyndfield. This was done even after the county approved the sign location and issued a permit.   Melissa will be sending out an update shortly.  The fix is that the column on the south side of Wyndfield will be moved onto the Love/Brunais property, approximately 3 feet further away from Six Forks.  The main sign will have two lights vs. the single light fixture, but the bulbs should be more efficient than the old bulb.  Landscaping is going in this coming weekend.  Melissa is looking to install commercial solar lighting to wash the hollies with light.

Q: Any news on the plans on the Laughinghouse property on Wyndfield as the house is vacant and the fence and lot are in disrepair?  

A:  Unknown but an attendee indicated that the house is supposed to be remodeled sometime soon. 

Grayson ended the meeting by stating that the board encourages feedback and communication so that it knows what issues are important to the neighborhood.  He stated that he understood that some neighbors were not pleased with the board’s recent correspondence and that it has upset some neighbors.  He indicated that the Board is trying to be more transparent and that there has been no intent to offend any Wyndfield resident and apologizes if anyone has been offended.  

Grayson then asked if anyone had any other comments, questions or suggestions.  Nothing else was brought before the meeting. 

The meeting was adjourned at 8:34 p.m.

Respectfully submitted by Craig Jonson, Secretary of the meeting.
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